Finance and Warrant Committee
June 13, 2018
Minutes Prepared by Matthew Liguori—Mliguori@dedham-ma.gov


Kevin Preston, John Heffernan, Kevin Hughes, Dave Roberts, Susan Fay, Liz O’Donnell and Sue Carney present.

Meeting called to order at 6:34.

Mr. Preston gave an opportunity for public comment.  Given that there was none, the committee began by discussing alternate year-end transfers.

Sheila Pransky, Director of the Council on aging, explained her two transfer requests.  One is for $5000 from line item 510541: Directors Salary, to be transferred to line item 73000: Program Services.

The second request is from 510725: Clerical Administrative salaries, in the amount of $3000, to 573000: Dues and Memberships.  This covers movie licensure, annual MA Council on Aging dues, and updates to hardware for databases they use.

Ms. Fay asked why the $3000 for dues and memberships were not part of the normal budget because we do them every year.  Sheila answered that she is not exactly sure, because she was not in her position when last year’s budget was determined.

Ms. Carney moved to approve both transfers.  Mr. Heffernan seconded.  It was approved 7-0.

Bill Aiken explained the request for the Veterans Services department.  The request is for $1500 from 530260: Tickets & Metering to 571000: Travel.  This is because a previous hotel partner dropped out of a long-held contract in the town.  This also covers many trips to the state house to meet with congressman and other officiants on veteran’s issues. 

Mr. Preston asked where this money was coming from.  Mr. Aiken answered that this line item is used for the parking ticket system.  He explained that while he is in the Veteran’s Affairs department, he is also the parking clerk.  Mr. Preston asked if next year’s budget would also need this high number.  Mr. Aiken answered that it will be going down to only $200 above the previous year.  

Mr. Roberts asked how they came down so low on the Ticket & Metering costs.  Mr. Aiken answered that the ticketing company who we work with has become more efficient and billed us less this year and will continue to bill less.

Ms. Carney asked if our Parking system costs us more money than it brings in.  Ms. Baker answered no, the revenue exceeds the cost.  Mr. Kern explained that among our parking measures, he does not feel our parking meters are currently earning their keep.  

Ms. Carney briefly left the proceedings at 6:45.

Mr. Heffernan asked if Mr. Aiken expected his increased demand for travel funds to continue going forward.  Mr. Aiken answered no, and he has in fact arranged for more meeting to be held locally in the future, minimizing cost.

Mr. Heffernan motioned to transfer $1500 from Ticket and Metering to Travel in the Veteran’ Affairs department.  Mr. Roberts seconded.  It was approved 6-0.

Chief Spillane presented his request to transfer $6607 from the Positional Stipend line item to the Other Supplies line item.  This is to cover dormitory furnishings, specifically mattresses.  This request would normally be funneled through the facilities department, but a recent inspection revealed a pressing need.  This expense is backed by a quote.  He explained that this extra money comes from an item in the budget to cover the possibility of firefighter’s obtaining EMT certification.

Ms. Carney returned at 6:49

Mr. Heffernan asked how often the fire department replaced mattresses.  Mr. Spillane answered that they replace them approximately every 5 years, and these are over 6 years old.  He stated that the newest vendor will provide more durable more easily cleaned mattresses.

Mr. Heffernan asked if they replaced all the mattresses in the same year.  Mr. Spillane answered that because they get roughly equal usage, year round, they do tend to replace all of them at once.  He explained that these type of requests typically go through the facilities department, after a discussion between himself and Denise Moroney.

Ms. Fay asked how many mattresses they were buying for $6607.  Chief Spillane answered 21.

Ms. Carney motioned to transfer $6607 from Fire Department Position Stipend to Fire Department Other Supplies. Mr. Roberts seconded, it was approved 7-0.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Baker explained a request to transfer $1400 to the Travel and Dues & Membership lines in the Health department, from line item #519130 to items #571000 & #573000.  This is to cover increased travel this year as well as license renewal and re-certifications.

Mr. Preston asked if this would represent an increase in the need for the FY19 budget, because he does not wish to incidentally increase ongoing monetary needs.

Ms. Carney motioned to transfer $1400 from License Renewal to Travel and Dues, Mr. Roberts seconded, it was approved 7-0.

Ms. Baker explained the Human Resources department transfer requests.  Miriam Johnson is requesting $1750 be transferred from HR Technical Support into HR Wages.  

Mr. Preston asked if this would require a transfer next year.  Ms. Baker answered yes, but it would leave her budget level after that.

Mr. Roberts asked if the technical support budget goes to outside vendors.  Ms. Baker answered yes, these typically go to outside vendors or hires.  Mr. Preston asked if this was just a re-labeling of the employees role.  Mr. Kern answered yes.

Ms. Carney motioned to transfer $1750 from HR Technical support to HR Wages, Mr. Roberts seconded, it was approved 7-0.

Bonnie Roalsen, Library Director, is requesting a transfer of $5000 from Library Personnel Services to Library Overtime.  Several retirements and extended leaves have resulted in more overtime and less overall wages.

Ms. Carney motioned to move $5000 from Personnel Services to overtime.  Mr. Roberts seconded, it was approved 7-0.

Ms. Roalsen moved to discussing her reserve fund transfer request.  It is a request for $37,566 from the reserve fund, to be transferred to the Town Facilities-Other Purchased Services line.  

Mr. Heffernan asked how many cameras this would cover.  Ms. Moroney explained that this is part of phase 2 of the increased security measures. At the Endicott estate, they plan 5 cameras on the exterior, and 6 at the main library.  

Ms. O’Donnell asked if these would be actively monitored.  Ms. Moroney explained that secretaries at the schools typically have these feeds at their desks, with access also available at the server room where the recordings are made.  Ms. O’Donnell asked if a discussion was had with Chief D’Entremont and if the police had any suggestions.  Ms. Moroney confirmed that this plan was formulated in collaboration with the police department.

Ms. Fay asked if this was part of the ongoing installation of cloud-based security solutions in the town. She asked about possible future solutions.  Ms. Fay asked what the proactive possible uses of this were.  Ms. Roalsen confirmed this is part of the cloud security and explained if something goes wrong at the library they immediately get in touch with the police.  The camera system allows for a video recording at all the transit points.

Mr. Heffernan noted that often security cameras are in place to assist after the fact, in the quick apprehension of an individual.  He agreed that he would like to see action plans in place at public buildings.

Ms. Carney asked about the remaining balance in the Town Facilities-Other Purchased Services line.  She asked why this money couldn’t be used for this project.  Ms. Moroney explained that this money will still have to cover May and June, as we have been billed for our expenses that month.

Mr. Preston asked whether this camera system create further expenses going forward.  Ms. Moroney answered that there would be low maintenance costs.

Ms. Carney stated that she is in favor of this expenditure, but is not particularly happy with the habit of using Reserve Fund Transfers to cover expenses that are not actually unforeseen.  Mr. Preston agreed that the Reserve Fund should only be covering unforeseen expenses, but he feels line item transfers should be left more open.  

Ms. Carney motioned to approve the request for $37,566 for security camera installations at the main library and Endicott library.  Mr. Roberts seconded.  It was approves 7-0.
Mr. Kern explained that he will give a brief overview on the subject of excess levy capacity.
Mr. Kern explained that Mike Butler and Andrea Terkelsen took the lead on this project.  This evaluation was undertaken by the accounting firm CliftonLarsonAllen(CLA).  They produced this report to attempt to investigate how Dedham accumulated a large unspent levy.  

Mr. Preston asked for a synopsized takeaway from this report.  Mr. Kern explained that the town was coming out of a recession, meaning it was budgeting conservatively, but came out of the recession with increased income.  Inflation had been generally low, and personnel changes may have led to the town being extra-conservative for a year longer than normal.

Mr. Preston asked what Mr. Kern expected to see in the next 5 years.  Mr. Kern answered that they shouldn’t expect to see any large income increases going forward.  However, we do still have our pension paid off, which should be favorable. 

Mr. Heffernan explained that he would wait for Mike Butler to be present to get into his question.  However, he gave his opinion that he expects the tax rate to stabilize going forward but is interested in digging deeper before fall.

Ms. O’Donnell raised the point that this is a complex matter and that it will take a careful strategy to educate town meeting.  

Ms. Fay asked how expensive this study was.  Mr. Kern estimated less than $5000. 

Mr. Preston noted that it can be difficult to parse town finance.  He personally understands how it works, but the laypersons approach to this topic is “Why did my taxes change from last year?” and the explanation of increased property values does not always satisfy objections.

Ms. Carney asked about a line in the document saying “By allocating more local receipts and other financing sources.”  She asked what the local receipts specifically were.  Mr. Kern answered Vehicle excise tax and permit fees are the highest income.  He explained that in previous years, largely due to staffing changes and the recession, the town was estimating local receipts extremely conservatively, and when he arrived he could tune those estimates much more accurately and save the taxpayer money.

Mr. Kern clarified that, realistically speaking, a portion of this previous low levy came from the expenditure of an accumulated surplus. 

Ms. O’Donnell stated that it is important for town meeting to understand how budgets are built overall.

Mr. Hughes asked Mr. Kern about previous statements regarding a development company.  Mr. Kern explained that a representative of the Wilder Company, who own the Dedham mall, has suggested that there will be changes to retail spaces going forward.  Mr. Kern explained that what he has seen is increased mixed-use of malls areas.  He referred to an estimate that almost 30% of malls will be closing by 2030.  

There was no further comment on the CLA report.



The committee moved to discussion of the year’s benchmarking efforts.

Mr. Preston gave an overall positive review of the benchmarking data he has received.  Because this data will have to continue to be updated going forward, he wanted to request future reports focus more on cost per unit of service and staffing per unit of service, while also further standardizing the reports.  

Mr. Kern suggested taking measures to avoid having to make requests of other towns too often.  He suggested that the Finance and Warrant committee appoint a benchmarking subcommittee to better get down to precise requests.

Ms. Carney stated that she feels the committee could do a better job of narrowing down their data requests.  She asked the rest of the committee what they planned to do with this data.  Mr. Heffernan answered that he felt there was data they received that helped to explain the current budget.  Ms. Fay answered that this information helps them parse cost-benefit ratios on town expenses and their value to the town.

Ms. Fay noted that she would like to narrow down what information is generated through the finance department and figure out which things need the attention of their department heads.

Mr. Kern agreed.  He stated that things like health insurance can be examined through available data.  He explained that there are some department heads who do things significantly different from other towns.  He feels it is important to understand that some budgetary differences come from actual differences in town priorities.  That is, different towns prioritize different things to spend money on.

Mr. Preston noted the importance of documenting results to go along with our priorities, so we can know what we are getting for our money.  He also thinks it is important to communicate why we are prioritizing more or less than other towns.

Ms. Carney requested a brief summary of what Mr. Kern feels our town’s fiscal priorities are.

Mr. Heffernan noted that while there may be differences in priorities, looking at other towns can lead to learning best practices to get more value for our expenditure.

Mr. Roberts suggested we focus on a smaller subset of all departments to make it an easier process and to give the finance committee more time to focus on each department.  

Mr. Preston asked the committee how they felt about the subcommittee, and how they felt about splitting departments across several years for benchmarking.

Ms. Carney suggested that each department do it every year but with only a limited set of data collected, so it is manageable every year.

Mr. Kern explained that some of the less data-driven, smaller departments have more difficulty reliably generating this data.  

Mr. Heffernan motioned that a 3 –person subcommittee be created to work on benchmarking.  Mr. Roberts seconded.  It was voted 7-0.  

Mr. Preston requested that any committee members who are interested in being on the subcommittee e-mail him.  Ms. Carney asked that all 9 committee members be present when the decision be made who will be on the subcommittee.  The committee agreed.

Ms. Carney noted that she feels the committee needs to use this data to make hard and solid decisions about budgets.  She only feels that benchmarking will be valuable if the committee is really going to use it.  

Mr. Kern suggested that the targeted departments could be cycled through in a planned way, allowing the committee to get more detail and focus on specific issues.

Ms. Fay brought up the issue of voting on Article 2, which pertains to collective bargaining agreements.  She feels the committee has no real power to vote on it.

Ms. Carney said that they ratified the police contract in Article 2.  She noted that she does not feel the town meeting was properly informed on the issue of the collective bargaining agreements.  

Ms. Fay asked that they further discuss the possibility of a document from the Finance committee to town meeting.  Mr. Preston mentioned that he would eventually like to combine the benchmarking data and the budget report presentation that the selectmen give out in conjunction with Mr. Kern.  

Ms. Fay mentioned that she finds the report that goes out on the town warrants contains inadequate information on the depth of the committee’s warrant discussions.

Mr. Preston re-iterated an earlier idea to post draft minutes from their meetings before the committee approves them.  He suggested that he would be introducing a vote at a later time to make this official policy.  He suggested that these could be more valuable than the warrants going out.

Ms. Fay suggested that the entirety of the minutes may even be too much information to digest, and that she would like to see an executive summary published.

Mr. Kern warned that sometimes when draft minutes go up and contains minor errors, it can create larger issues when someone has internalized that incorrect information.  

Mr. Preston asked when they expected the next meeting to take place.  Mr. Roberts suggested they meet to form the subcommittee for benchmarking.  The committee discussed scheduling their next meeting.

Ms. O’Donnell suggested they think further about Ms. Fays point on communicating the committee’s rationale before their next meeting.

Mr. Heffernan suggested that they at least provide an executive summary for non-unanimous votes and major issues.  

Ms. Carney pointed out that it seems like the way Town Meeting is run has changed significantly.  She feels like the major issues are totally steamrolling other issues.  She noted that many other towns regularly have more than one night of town meeting. 

The committee discussed how best to give Town Meeting the benefit of their extensive meetings and discussions.  

Ms. Carney motioned to adjourn, Ms. Fay seconded, it was approved 7-0.  Meeting adjourned at 8:35.

